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September 2, 2008
The Honorable Julia Patterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

In compliance with a proviso included in the 2008 Adopted Budget, enclosed are the Courthouse Restoration and Preservation 2008 Proviso Report and ordinance to approve the report.  This report contains a cost update of the 1988 Cardwell/Thomas Courthouse Restoration Report project scope remaining to be completed as of 2008.  The report also contains financing plan recommendations for the remaining project scope.
The Proviso is as follows:
“SECTION 19: OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET
P5: PROVIDED FURTHER THAT: Of this appropriation, $100,000 shall not be expended or encumbered until council receives and approves by ordinance updated cost estimates and a financing plan for completing all outstanding preservation and historic restoration work on the 91-year-old King County Courthouse that was identified in the comprehensive Cardwell/Thomas Courthouse Restoration Study of 1988.
By May 1, 2008, the facilities management division, in collaboration with the historic preservation program staff and landmarks commission and the office of management and budget, shall submit to the council for its review and approval by ordinance, the updated cost estimates and financing plan described above.
The report and legislation required to be submitted by this proviso must be filed in the form of 11 copies with the clerk of the council, who will retain the original and will forward copies to each councilmember and to the lead staff for the capital budget committee, or its successor.
It is important to note that since 1988 the county has made a significant effort to not only preserve and restore the Courthouse but also address life safety concerns linked to seismic risk factors.  The Major Maintenance Reserve Fund (MMRF) budgeting and financing model approved in 1997 has led to systematic implementation of facility preservation projects at the Courthouse and other county facilities.  The combination of work completed since 1997 along with the 2008 adopted budget projects in the MMRF six year plan will result in completion of most preservation projects.  Discretionary restoration projects are ineligible for this maintenance project funding source.   
The discretionary projects such as the reopening of the Courthouse South Entry, relocation of the loading dock (if necessary) and the removal of aluminum window panels are estimated to cost between $18 and $26 million.  This restoration amount would have been higher were it not for the Third Avenue Entrance and Lobby project financed and completed in 2005.  When the General Fund financial picture improves it is recommended that these cost updates be revisited using consultant evaluation of restoration project scope and budget.
As was touched upon earlier, the county completed a successful seismic retrofit project to protect the general public and Courthouse employees.  This $82 million Courthouse project was bond financed with annual General Fund debt payments scheduled through 2024.  This costly and high priority project consumed a large amount of the county’s limited debt capacity.  In recognition of the many pending capital project demands on limited remaining financial resources and staff resources, a recent audit recommended the development of a comprehensive prioritization process to rank special projects.  In a recent letter to the council, I prepared a preliminary assignment of pending projects to the following categories based on project necessity:  1.) Immediate need, 2.) Necessary, and 3.) Deferrable.     

The financing plan provided in the attached report addresses the revenue streams only available to Courthouse restoration and preservation projects (i.e. grants, MMRF eligible projects, etc.) and, the need to consider restoration project selection in a prioritization system that also considers competing demands for other revenue sources such as bond financing.      
If you have any questions, please feel free to call Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget, at 206-296-3434.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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